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IntroDUCTION

Since the provincial govern‑
ment announced in April 2015 
that universities would be al‑
lowed a one-time opportunity 
to increase tuition fees without 
any limits, students across Nova 
Scotia have been sounding the 
alarm about the impact of mas‑
sive tuition fee increases being 
announced by universities.

Just behind Life Sciences Cen‑
tre and the Dunn Building, the 
King’s Student Union made the 
case for why an increase of almost 
$1000 in the Foundation Year 
Program puts this program out 
of step with other similar “Great 
Books” programs and will further 
the downward decline in enrol‑
ment in the program. Downtown, 
students at NSCAD shut down a 
Board of Governors meeting after 
the Board refused to vote on a 37 
per cent increase with students in 
the room. NSCAD students then 
occupied offices on campus to say 
they would be forced to drop out 
if the fee increases go forward. 

Since the release of the Bud‑
get Advisory Report, Dalhousie 
students have been joining the 
chorus of their peers in saying 
enough is enough with regard 
to tuition fee increases. Despite 
a campus closure and a snow 

storm, dozens of students pro‑
tested the most recent Dalhou‑
sie Board of Governors meeting 
to show their opposition to the 
proposed fee increases. While 
many were barred from actually 
attending the meeting, students 
protested in the cold for the du‑
ration of the two hour meeting. 
At the Budget Advisory consul‑
tations, students are showing up 
in droves to speak to the negative 
impact of the proposed increases. 

This response to the Bud‑
get Advisory Committee report 
echoes the concerns of Dal stu‑
dents and students across the 
province in focussing on rejecting 
the tuition fee reset and calls for 
a more accessible budget process, 
more affordable tuition fees, and 
a series of strategic investments 
to promote access and equity on 
our campus. 

Students are refusing to be 
shut out of the decisions that 
impact us, and instead of block‑
ing students out, the university 
should be centring student voices 
in the days, weeks, and months 
ahead. Students recognize that 
there is a broader issue of govern‑
ment underfunding in Nova Sco‑
tia and are sympathetic to the re‑
ality of government funding cuts. 

We want to work with all univer‑
sity stakeholders – staff, faculty, 
senior administration – to build 
a system of free, public, post-sec‑
ondary education. In order to do 
that, students are also calling on 
the Dalhousie University Presi‑
dent and Board of Governors to 
join students in our call to reduce 
tuition fees through increasing 
government funding. 

As per the Budget Advisory 
Committee’s request, this re‑
sponse will make recommenda‑
tions on the following questions:

•	 Are there other 
alternatives to increase 
revenues or decrease 
expenditures beside 
those contained in this 
report?

•	 Are there particular 
areas that should be 
considered for strategic 
investment given 
strategic priorities and 
the necessary budget 
reductions?

•	 Are there suggestions 
of other ways to balance 
the budget?
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Summary of Recommendations

Accountability and 
Transparency

RECOMMENDATION #1:
•	 Make the student representatives on the 

Budget Advisory Committee accountable 
to students by having the Dalhousie 
Student Union Vice President (Finance 
and Operations) sit ex officio on the 
committee and two students appointed to 
the committee by the Dalhousie Student 
Union Council, including one graduate 
student.

RECOMMENDATION #2:
•	 Release the Budget Advisory Committee 

discussion paper in the fall to ensure full 
consultation can occur and that there are 
opportunities to amend the budget.

RECOMMENDATION #3
•	 Separate the costs associated with 

non-essential services, including 
fundraising, external relations, and 
senior administration from front-line 
student services in the Budget Advisory 
Committee report.

RECOMMENDATION #4
•	 Add an additional Budget Advisory 

Committee report in the fall that provides 
a mid-year update on the current fiscal 
year’s budget, with year to dates on 
revenue and expenditure.

Strategic Investment 
for a More Equitable 
Campus

RECOMMENDATION #5
•	 Hire at least one new counsellor 

dedicated to solely to providing support 
to students who have experienced 
sexual violence and provide mandatory 
training on survivor-centred, trauma-
informed support for all current Dalhousie 
Counselling Services staff.

•	 Provide funding to continue the Sexual 
Assault and Harassment Phone Line as 
a project managed by the Dalhousie 
Student Union.

•	 Provide mandatory training for all staff 
in residence, student services, and 
administration in survivor-centred sexual 
assault support.
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Balancing the 
Budget

Recommendation #7:
•	 Invest $12.95 million into the operating 

budget from additional reserve funds in 
order to freeze tuition fees and maintain 
faculty budgets in 2016-17. 

•	 End the practice of automatically investing 
surplus funds into the capital budget. 

•	 Create a policy that future surpluses go 
first to freezing or reducing tuition fees 
the following year and improved funding 
for academic program before being 
considered for capital costs.

Recommendation #8
•	 Invest $5.75 million to freeze tuition fees 

for the 2016-17 year for all students, 
including students in Agriculture, 
Engineering and Pharmacy, and 
international students.

•	 Invest $91,000 to freeze the facility fee 
fees for the 2016-17 year. 

Recommendation #9
•	 Invest $7.1 million in order to maintain 

current levels of funding for academic 
programs and student services.

•	 Investigate potential cost saving measures 
in senior administration including putting 
a cap on administrator salaries and 
reducing funding for external relations, 
international expansion, fundraising, and 

alumni relations.

Addressing 
Government 
Underfunding

Recommendation #10
•	 Join students in publicly calling on the 

provincial and federal governments to 
reduce tuition fees and outline a plan to 
fund a universal system of post-secondary 
education.
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Accountability & Transparency

Each year, the Budget Advisory 
Committee (BAC) releases a dis‑
cussion paper to solicit feedback 
from the university community. 
The committee includes individ‑
uals from various constituencies, 
including students.

Unfortunately, these students 
are not chosen democratically 
through the Dalhousie Student 
Union. This creates a number of 
challenges, both in terms of lo‑
gistics and accountability. The 
Dalhousie Student Union Coun‑
cil includes representatives from 
all university faculties, as well 
as representatives reflecting the 
interests of marginalized com‑
munities including international 
students, Aboriginal students, 
and women students.

The BAC report states that the 
“BAC members do not serve as 
representatives of particular in‑
terests but are chosen for their 
knowledge and individual ex‑
pertise.”1 Students should have 
voices on the BAC who are able to 
bring to the table knowledge and 
expertise about the diverse mem‑
bership of the Dalhousie Student 
Union. The only way to do this is 
through the Dalhousie Student 
Union Council. Otherwise, the 
student representatives on the 
BAC are providing only a limited 
view of students’ interests. 

Students were pleased this 
year that the Dalhousie Student 
Union was given the opportuni‑
ty to nominate individuals to the 
Budget Advisory Committee, but 
this is not enough to ensure that 
the discussion of the committee 
is informed in a way that values 
the breadth and depth of student 
experiences at Dalhousie. 

 In addition to having students 
on the BAC who are accountable 
to the student body, there must 
also be a clearer commitment 
to broad consultation with the 
Dalhousie community and ade‑
quate time to undertake budget 

amendments as required through 
consultations. 

The current timeline of the re‑
lease of the BAC report between 
late January and early March 
does not provide enough time 
for this kind of consultation pro‑
cess. This year, the timing of this 
process put Dalhousie out of step 
with other universities with re‑
gard to informing and discussing 
potential tuition fee increases. 
Students at CBU, King’s, NSCAD, 
and SMU were all aware of pro‑
posed increases well before Dal‑
housie students were, despite 
repeated requests from student 
representatives regarding the in‑
creases. 

Moving the release of the dis‑
cussion paper to the fall would 
provide additional time to con‑
sult students across programs, 
faculties, and identities.  

In addition to more time 
for consultation, the universi‑
ty should provide more detailed 

RECOMMENDATION #1:
ÆÆ Make the student 

representatives 
on the Budget 
Advisory Committee 
accountable by 
students by having 
the Dalhousie 
Student Union Vice 
President (Finance 
and Operations) 
sit ex officio on the 
committee and two 
students appointed 
to the committee 
by the Dalhousie 
Student Union 
Council, including one 
graduate student.

RECOMMENDATION #2:
ÆÆ Release the Budget 

Advisory Committee 
discussion paper in 
the fall to ensure 
full consultation can 
occur and that there 
are opportunities to 
amend the budget.



Dalhousie STUDENT UNION 5

information to students and the 
public on expenditures. In line 
with the university’s mission, the 
teaching and research elements of 
the university should be the pri‑
ority. Research, teaching and nec‑
essary student services must be 
the core priorities of the institu‑
tion. Students and the Dalhousie 
community deserve to know that 
these elements are at the centre 
of the university’s budget.

The model provided in the Bud‑
get Advisory Committee report 
does not mimic the format of the 
final version of the budget, leav‑
ing out important specifics that 
students and the public might be 
interested in. Students may be 
interested to know that, in 2014-
15, the budget of the President’s 
Office was $3.95 million or that 
external relations spent more 
than $5.6 million.2

As has been discussed by the 
Dalhousie Faculty Association 
(DFA), another concern with the 
current budgeting process is that 
the Budget Advisory Commit‑
tee bases its current report on 
the previous year’s report, rather 
than on the actuals for that year. 
As the DFA has pointed out, this 
process can create structural, un‑
derfunding of particular depart‑
ments.3

Enrolment increases can result 
in a variance between the bud‑
geted revenue from tuition fees 
and the actual. In 2015, the BAC 
report recommended a three per 
cent increase in tuition fees and 
shows that the University antici‑
pated to take in $143,046,000 in 
tuition fee revenue.4 The BAC re‑
port arrives at this number based 
on the 2014-15 budgeted amount, 
which was $133,475,000.5The ac‑
tual amount in tuition fee revenue 
for 2014-15 was $136,384,000, a 
variance of about $2.9 million.6 
In the 2015-16 BAC recommen‑
dations, the three per cent fee 
increase was intended to increase 
revenue by $3.6 million,7 but rev‑
enue had already increased by 
$2.9 million because of conserva‑
tive budget estimates. 

Budget variances are normal. 
Budgets are estimates, and no 
one can expect the Budget Advi‑
sory Committee or the Board of 

Governors to see into the future. 
However, with two thirds of the 
year over by the time the BAC 
report is released, there should 
be some level of planning being 
done based on actual numbers, 
not simply the previous year’s 
budget. When it comes to tui‑
tion fees, pairing conservative 
enrolment estimates and tuition 
fee increases at the maximum al‑
lowable amount have resulted in 
tuition fee revenue being higher 
than anticipated year over year. 
This calls into question whether 
these increases are necessary for 
a balanced budget or the universi‑
ty is simply increasing tuition fees 
at the maximum allowable rate to 
ensure additional revenue is avail‑
able. 

To be able to better monitor 
these budget variances, the Bud‑
get Advisory Committee should 
produce a report with the year-to-
dates on the current fiscal year.

RECOMMENDATION #4:
ÆÆ Add an additional 

Budget Advisory 
Committee report in 
the fall that provides 
a mid-year update 
on the current fiscal 
year’s budget, 
with year to dates 
on revenue and 
expenditure.

RECOMMENDATION #3:
ÆÆ Separate the costs 

associated with non-
essential services, 
including fundraising, 
external relations, and 
senior administration 
from front-line 
student services in 
the Budget Advisory 
Committee report.
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Over the past year, the Dal‑
housie Student Union has been 
proud to put forward number of 
initiatives that focus on challeng‑
ing oppression and promoting 
equity within our university in‑
cluding the new Sexual Assault 
and Harassment Phone Line and 
the historic initiative to make the 
Dalhousie Senate the first uni‑
versity senate in Canada to have 
dedicated representation for 
Indigenous students, Black stu‑
dents, students with disabilities, 
students from the LGBTQ com‑
munity, and women students. In 
line with this work, the Dalhou‑
sie Student Union recommends 
strategic investments that focus 
on building a more equitable 
campus.

Challenging 
Rape Culture 
Since September, the Dal‑
housie Student Union’s Sexual 
Assault and Harassment Phone 
Line has provided concrete sup‑
port and information to students 
who have been impacted by sex‑
ualized or gender-based violence 
or harassment. This initiative, 
which started as a six week pilot 
project of the student union and 
was able to continue through to 
the end of the academic year with 
support from the President’s Of‑
fice, has provided the opportuni‑
ty to provide over 100 students 
with training regarding on- and 
off-campus supports for students 
who have experienced sexualized 
or gender-based violence. This 
has equipped dozens of students 

across different faculties, depart‑
ments, communities, and identi‑
ties with tools to respond to sex‑
ualized violence, not only when 
they volunteer on the phone line, 
but when they encounter disclo‑
sures of sexualized violence in 
any part of their lives. 

The university should build on 
this successful collaboration by 
improving survivor-centred sup‑
ports, continuing to support the 
phone line service under the di‑
rection of the student union, and 
training other Dalhousie commu‑
nity members in survivor-cen‑
tred support to reduce secondary 
trauma for those who disclose 
experiences of sexualized or gen‑
der-based violence. 

Strategic Investment for 
a More Equitable Campus

RECOMMENDATION #5:
ÆÆ Hire at least one new counsellor dedicated to solely to providing support to students 

who have experienced sexual violence and provide mandatory training on survivor-
centred, trauma-informed for all current Dalhousie Counselling Services staff.

ÆÆ Provide funding to continue the Sexual Assault and Harassment Phone Line as a project 
managed by the Dalhousie Student Union.

ÆÆ Provide mandatory training for all staff in residence, student services, and administration 
in survivor-centred sexual assault support.
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Challenging 
Racism and 
Colonialism
The issue of racism on cam‑
puses across North America and 
the ongoing impacts of colo‑
nialism in all facets of society in 
Canada are both issues that have 
shown that they need attention. 
This is especially true at the in‑
stitutional level. 

It is important to note that 
the impact of increasing tuition 
fees is not felt equally by all stu‑
dents. In the report from the 
Committee on Aboriginal and 
Black/African Canadian Stu‑
dent Access and Retention on 
financial support, the Commit‑
tee notes that “in 2011 34 per 
cent of African Nova Scotians 
lived in low-income families as 
opposed to 16 per cent for Nova 
Scotia as a whole.”8 Because of 
this over-representation of Afri‑
can Nova Scotians in low income 
households, increases in tuition 
fees have a disproportionate 
negative impact African Nova 
Scotian communities. Similar‑
ly, with regards to funding for 
First Nations, Inuit, and Metis 
students, the decisions of uni‑
versities to increase tuition fees 
combined with the two per cent 
cap on funding for the Post-Sec‑

ondary Student Support Pro‑
gram has eroded the availability 
of this funding for Aboriginal 
students.9 Tuition fee increases 
also erode any and all internal 
and external funding for stu‑
dents from these traditional‑
ly marginalized communities 
and, similarly, departmental cut 
backs can limit growing import‑
ant academic programs in areas 
that focus on marginalized per‑
spectives in various disciplines.

Students, faculty, and staff 
have been at the forefront of 
projects that challenge racism 
and white privilege on campus, 
and that bring students from 
marginalized communities to‑
gether to support one another. 
Whether it is taking students 
to Africville to learn about the 
historic displacement of African 
Nova Scotians or Wab Kinew’s 
recent keynote presentation at 
Dal Lead, activities are often 
undertaken with funding that is 
cobbled together from various 
sources. Dedicating a portion 
the strategic initiatives funding 
for projects and initiatives that 
aim to challenge racism and pro‑
mote support for people of co‑
lour and Indigenous people on 
campus would provide a regular 
stream of funds for student- and 
faculty-led initiatives.

RECOMMENDATION #6:
ÆÆ Implement the 

recommendations of the 
Committee on Aboriginal 
and Black/African 
Canadian Student Access 
and Retention to:

�� Create an Aboriginal 
Student Advising Centre 
and Advisor;

�� Create two new 
coordinators for access 
for Aboriginal and 
Black/African Canadian 
students; and

�� Establish a Minor in Black 
Studies.

ÆÆ Create a dedicate part of 
the strategic initiatives 
fund for programs and 
initiatives focused on 
racialized, Black, and 
Indigenous communities 
including public 
lectures and events; 
funding for closed 
spaces for students, 
staff and faculty 
from racialized and 
Indigenous communities; 
and other projects 
that aim to forefront 
perspectives from these 
traditionally marginalized 
communities.
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Balancing the Budget

The Budget Advisory Com‑
mittee report states plainly that 
one of the assumptions of the 
report is that the budget must 
be balanced. The below recom‑
mendations maintain a balanced 
budget, through the use of accu‑
mulated surplus funds. 

In 2014-15, Dalhousie post‑
ed a $28.4 million surplus.10 For 
that same year, the Budget Ad‑
visory Committee recommend‑
ed increases to tuition fees that 
amounted to $4.16 million and 
recommended budget cuts to 
faculties and units by $5.25 mil‑
lion.11

Given these recommenda‑
tions, if the university froze tui‑
tion fees and maintained faculty 
and unit budgets, it would have 
still posted a surplus. This calls 
into question, again, whether or 
not fee increases are necessary 
for the sustainability of the uni‑
versity or simple a cash grab from 
students because the govern‑
ment permits it. 

The Budget Advisory Commit‑
tee is recommending a series of 
tuition fee increases for 2016-17:

•	 three per cent increase for 
all students for 2016-17;

•	 additional five per 
cent annual increases 
in Engineering and 

Pharmacy for the next 
three years; and

•	 6.3 per cent annual 
increases in Agriculture 
for the next three years.

Repeatedly, students have 
been told they must pay more, 
while programs and departments 
face budget cuts. Each year, Dal‑
housie has increased tuition 
fees by the maximum allowable 
amount for programs that are 
capped through the Memoran‑
dum of Understanding, and at 
higher levels for programs that 
remain unregulated. 

Rarely, if ever, does the uni‑
versity present options with re‑
gards to tuition fees. Would the 
Dalhousie community prefer for 
reserve funds to be used to freeze 
or reduce fees? This question is 
never asked. Consistently, the 
university has continued acquir‑
ing debt in order to construct 
new buildings and facilities with 
little discussion or consultations 
with students, staff, and faculty. 
The resultant budgeted expenses 
for debt servicing are not wide‑
ly discussed, despite taking up a 
larger portion of the university’s 
budget as time goes on. 

While the university has yet to 
see what the surplus will be for 

the 2015-16 fiscal year, given the 
current cash reserves, it is reason‑
able to expect that the University 
has the necessary funds to avoid 
the negative impacts that would 
result from 2.5 per cent program 
cuts and tuition fee increases as 
high as 30 per cent.

RECOMMENDATION #7:
ÆÆ Invest $12.95 million 

into the operating 
budget from additional 
reserve funds in order 
to freeze tuition fees 
and maintain faculty 
budgets in 2016-17. 

ÆÆ End the practice of 
automatically investing 
surplus funds into the 
capital budget. 

ÆÆ Create a policy that 
future surpluses 
go first to freezing 
or reducing tuition 
fees the following 
year and improved 
funding for academic 
program before being 
considered for capital 
costs.
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A Fee Increase by Any Other Name
Increasingly, as students and the public have raised concerns about the cost of rising 
tuition fees, governments and universities have sought to disguise fee increase in a 
variety of ways. Universities previously tried to circumvent controls on tuition fees 
by creating or increasing existing ancillary fees. Now, fee increases are called “market 
modifiers” or “adjustments” or “resets” to make it seem as though these fee increase 
are some necessary requirement of changes to the market for post-secondary educa‑
tion. Students believe that education should be viewed as a right, and not a commod‑
ity, but even based on the University’s own logic, the proposed fee increases do not 
add up. 

The Budget Advisory Committee explains “In late April 2015, the Province an‑
nounced that universities would be allowed to make adjustments to tuition for spe‑
cific programs where tuition rates are lower than those charged for similar programs 
elsewhere.” 

Now, let’s look at what is being proposed for pharmacy. Under the current system, 
Dalhousie charges $279 per pharmacy credit. This is more than pharmacy programs at 
the following institutions: Memorial University ($85 per credit), University of British 
Columbia ($245 per credit), University of Laval ($257 per credit for non-Quebecois 
Canadian residents), University of Manitoba ($145 per credit), University of Montreal 
($234 per credit for non-Quebecois Canadian residents), and University of Waterloo 
(~$270 per credit). Tuition fees for pharmacy at Saskatchewan are less than $2 more 
per credit more than at Dalhousie. This leaves two institutions, the University of Al‑
berta, which charges $312.08 per credit, and the University of Toronto, which charges 
$16,850-$17,350 per year or about $495-$510 per credit. In terms of prices, it seems 
that the current cost is very much aligned with pharmacy programs in Canada.

For engineering and agriculture, Dalhousie students pay more than the nation‑
al average in both areas. According to Statistics Canada, the average tuition fees for 
Engineering in 2016 are $7,511;12 Dalhousie Engineering Students pay $7,932.13 For 
Agriculture, Natural Resources and Conservation, Statistics Canada reports the aver‑
age tuition fees are $5,520.14 At the Truro campus, Dalhousie agricultural students 
pay $6,366.15 In 2004-05, the year before the first Memorandum of Understanding 
between the provincial government and university presidents that included tuition 
fee controls, Nova Scotia students paid more than agriculture students in any other 
province and Nova Scotia engineering students paid the second highest fees in Cana‑
da, second only to Ontario.16 Fee controls have actually brought tuition fees more, not 
less, in line with other Canadian institutions. 
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This year, despite repeated 
attempts to be let in on discus‑
sions regarding tuition fee in‑
creases outside of the three per 
cent fee cap, students were shut 
out. While our peers across the 
province were being given infor‑
mation about their University fee 
proposals, Dalhousie students 
were left in the dark. Again, stu‑
dents were shut out of budget 
processes and discussions that 
impact them the most and now 
are expected to raise their con‑
cerns at an inconvenient time 
with midterms, student union 
elections, and other key hap‑
penings on campus. The Board 
of Governors will discuss these 
increases in April when most stu‑
dents are in the thick of exams or 
already off to summer employ‑
ment and will be hard pressed to 
engage with the Board of Gover‑
nors directly.

The reserve funds allocated 
above would allow for tuition fees 
to be frozen across all programs 
for all students and stop program 
cuts. 

While students are being told 
that there are hard times and 
that students must share equally 
in the burden, there are elements 
of the university that could be in‑
vestigated for substantial fiscal 
restraint. 

For example, former president 
Tom Traves had the highest sal‑
ary at the university again 2014-
15,17 despite no longer being 
employed. Over the past several 
years, there has been a national 
conversation on the lavish con‑
tracts for senior administrators 
at universities. Contracts such as 
these are not fiscally responsible 
for a time where university stu‑
dents are increasingly relying on 
food banks because of high tui‑
tion fees. 

There are other non-essential 
elements of the institution that 
are rarely looked at with a close 
eye. These elements, including 
external relations and interna‑
tional expansion sought through 
recruitment or the President’s 
Office, are not necessarily appro‑
priate in the face of more difficult 

financial times. 
Instead, the University must 

prioritize the academic mission 
of the institution and focus on 
safeguarding academic programs 
and frontline support services 
from cuts. 

Balancing the Budget

RECOMMENDATION #8:
ÆÆ Invest $5.75 million to freeze tuition fees for the 2016-17 year for all students, including 

students in Agriculture, Engineering and Pharmacy, and international students.

ÆÆ Invest $91,000 to freeze the facility fee fees for the 2015-16 year for all students, 
including professional and international students.

RECOMMENDATION #9:
ÆÆ Invest $7.1 million 

in order to maintain 
current levels of 
funding for academic 
programs and 
student services.

ÆÆ Investigate potential 
cost saving measures 
amongst senior 
administration 
including putting a 
cap on administrator 
salaries and 
reducing funding for 
external relations, 
international 
expansion, 
fundraising, and 
alumni relations.
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Addressing Government 
Underfunding

The source of the financial is‑
sues faced by Dalhousie and all 
universities in Nova Scotia is 
government underfunding. Over 
the past several decades, gov‑
ernments have divested from 
colleges and universities, allow‑
ing fee increases to make up the 
difference. This public policy 
decision to offload the cost of 
post-secondary education to indi‑
vidual students and their families 
is at its heart inequitable; forcing 
low income students to borrow 
in order to pay high up-front fees 
and as a result paying more for 
their education when they repay 
their loans with interest. 

Universities have often re‑
sponded to this reality by increas‑
ing student financial assistance 
for some students and advocat‑

ing for more generous student 
financial assistance programs at 
the provincial and federal level. 
A high fee, high aid model for 
delivering post-secondary edu‑
cation is not only inequitable, it’s 
also inefficient. Essentially, the 
argument in favour of this model 
(those who can pay more should 
pay more and those who cannot 
pay should only pay a little or 
none at all) is the reason for the 
income tax system. In trying to 
replicate the income tax system 
at an institution by institution 
level, through charging high fees 
and managing a large, often inef‑
fective, and complex financial aid 
system is inefficient. 

Instead, the Dalhousie Univer‑
sity President and Board of Gov‑
ernors should join students in 

their call for a universal system 
of public post-secondary educa‑
tion. In such a system, everyone 
would pay what they could afford 
through our progressive taxation 
system and all students, regard‑
less of their income could benefit 
from our public colleges and uni‑
versities. 

RECOMMENDATION #10:
ÆÆ Join students in 

publicly calling on 
the provincial and 
federal governments 
to reduce tuition fees 
and outline a plan 
to fund a universal 
system of post-
secondary education.
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Conclusion

Budgets are about priorities. 
This response describes students’ 
priorities: creating more open, 
accessible, affordable, and equita‑
ble campuses.
By following the recommen‑
dations put forward in this re‑

sponse, Dalhousie would be lead‑
ing by example through concrete 
measures to make university 
more accessible and affordable. 
By joining students in our fight 
for a universal system of post-sec‑
ondary education, Dalhousie 

could help to usher in a new era 
for post-secondary education in 
Nova Scotia and Canada. 
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